OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES

DATE:

January 25, 2018
TIME:

10:18 A.M. - 1:05 P.M.

PLACE:

Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation

500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room

Baltimore, Maryland  21202

CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:18 A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Frank Porter – Chair
Kaija Dallessandro
Yvonne Fisher
Clayton Hashimoto

Craig Huff
Erich March

Colleen Perret
MEMBERS ABSENT:

J. Michael Bennett
Nicholas Farano
John “Ron” Pearcey
Walter Tegeler
David Zinner
STAFF PRESENT:

Deborah Rappazzo –Executive Director
Stuart Cordish - Assistant Attorney General
Leila Whitley – Administrative Aide 
Dreama Anderson – Investigator 

VISITORS: 

Nathan Nardi – Archdiocese of Baltimore

John Spalding – Catholic Cemeteries Archdiocese of Washington, D.C.

HOUSEKEEPING:
MINUTES:

The Minutes from the December 7, 2017 meeting were discussed and revised, and changes, additions, etc. were made and approved.

ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Director Rappazzo informed the Advisory Council about the inclement weather policy.  If Baltimore City schools are closed or delayed, the Advisory Council will be cancelled.  If it is questionable if the meeting is cancelled, then council members may call the director on her work cell phone. 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Website Review

The new website design was reviewed with the Council. A Change Request form is now available online to be used for any licensee change of information to be submitted with supporting documents to the Office with the applicable fees.
FAQ’s will be updated in the future. Any suggestions for the FAQ’s should be forwarded to Director.
Report capability has been updated in the AS400. 
Director has not received an update regarding a new computer system.

Office is currently working a license renewal project to update all email addresses in preparation for license renewals notices to be sent via e-mail.

A suggestion was made by a council member that if the OCO website does not already have it, to add a trafficking device to show the number of visits.

Director has received approval for the new Financial Analyst position which closed on Wednesday, January 24, 2018.  Selections for interviews should start in the next few weeks.
The next project will be reviewing new and abandoned cemeteries.
Burkittsville Union Cemetery is doing well.  A trust account previously established was discovered.  

Director has requested 2 Secretary Citations for Jean Axline for her preservation and care of Burkittsville Union Cemetery and Barbara Shealer for her preservation efforts for the Daughters of the American Revolution sites, both from Frederick County. 
Ruth Ann Arty has retired as the Director of the Board of Morticians effective 1/1/18. Richard Proctor has been appointed to serve as Interim Acting Director.  OCO will soon be meeting with Mr. Proctor to start to revise the joint consumer pamphlet.
The Consumer Complaint Report for FY 2016-2017 was distributed for review. It was noted that the number of complaints have doubled. It was further explained that ethically, the Office can be called in on any cemetery complaint to aid a resolution, even if the cemetery is not under the authority of the Office. The 178 formal complaints reflected in the Consumer Complaint Report represent@ 3 % of the 45,000 average annual deaths in Maryland of which approximately 40% are cremations and 60% are burials. 
Abandoned Cemetery Project handout distributed. OCO was notified that it had not been selected for the grant. However, the OCO will continue to apply for other grants. 
The Abandoned Cemetery Project has been named PRINCE (Preservation and Restoration of Interest in Neglected Cemetery Entities) courtesy of David Zinner. Prince will be a collaborative effort between the OCO, Coalition to Protect Maryland Burial Sites, and educators to restore abandoned cemeteries through providing training to inmates, who will earn certificates of competency and apply their skills while working on the sites.  The cost for a crew of 6 inmates for a 8 hour assignment is $330.00. The first meeting of PRINCE is to be held on February 8. 2018, 10 am – 12:00 pm at the Meeting House in Columbia, Maryland.

Kaija Dallessandro- Presentation of Licensed Funeral Director’s Use of Vital Records’ to process Burial Transit Permits and Death Certificates

INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:
Things have quieted down just a little, until the warmer weather is upon us.  That is when more families visit loved ones that are buried.  

Intestate rights inquiries are increasing. If there are remaining rights or goods among multiple survivors, the remaining parties may have to ultimately go the court to seek a declaratory judgement to determine ownership of any remaining burial or property rights. After a brief discussion, it was suggested that there perhaps there should be a beneficiary included on the purchase contract, and that information regarding succession should be added to the OCO website FAQ’s.
LEGISLATIVE:
As of FY 2017-2018 O&P may send license renewal notices electronically. Bad check notices can also be sent electronically
The Legislative Policy dated January 13, 2017 was distributed and briefly reviewed regarding testimony offered by Board, Commission or Advisory Council members before the Maryland General Assembly. New ethics filing requirements were also reviewed.

There is not a specific statute that states that pets and humans cannot be buried together. Counsel will continue research and later report findings.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS/COUNCIL CONCERNS:

The licensing search engine has been completed.  The licensing units are waiting for it to be finalized.  

For online renewal processing, we are awaiting further information.  
OCO has been unable to secure a date with a representative from Vital Records to speak the Advisory Council.

Scattering of ashes in public areas must be at least three (3) miles out into the water.  Scattering of ashes on public property is not allowed.

A council member would like to get some background on religious cemeteries. This matter was tabled to be discussed at the next meeting.

A question arose, for final disposition, is a scattering garden not required to maintain records?  

The best thing to do is to keep records of who is in your cemetery.  The difference is there are no options for a disinterment in a scattering garden.  Final disposition is at the crematory. However, many families come back to the cemetery, to either scatter or bury their loved ones cremains.    

ACTION ITEM LIST:

None.

NEW BUSINESS:

None.

PUBLIC COMMENTS:

Have decisions put on the website. 

Inquiry regarding the meaning of final disposition. Letter to be sent to Advisory Council members to question personal meaning of final disposition to later discuss. 
Inquiry regarding whether or not notice is required to the OCO for scattering garden? No.

Scattering still requires records for inspection by OCO. However, there is no option for disinterment.

ADJOURNMENT:

The next meeting is scheduled for February 22, 2018. The motion to adjourn was seconded and accepted. Meeting adjourned at 1:05 pm. 
